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Vail Recreation District September 12, 2006 Meeting Minutes


Minutes of the Regular Meeting

Of the Board of Directors

Vail Park and Recreation District

dba Vail Recreation District

September 12, 2006

A Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Vail Recreation District, Town of Vail, Eagle County, Colorado, was held on September 12, 2006, at 5:00 p.m., at the Town of Vail, Council Chambers Location, Eagle County, Colorado, in accordance with the applicable statutes of the State of Colorado.

1. MEMBERS PRESENT


1.1. Scott Proper, Michelle Hall, Rick Sackbauer, Ken Wilson and Joe Hanlon (via Conference Call)

2. STAFF PRESENT


2.1. Mike Ortiz, Amy Ludke, Tom Gaylord, Steve Sarro, Chad Young, 

3. TOV MEMBERS PRESENT




3.1. Pam Brandmeyer, Jamie Wilson

4. OTHERS PRESENT

4.1. Katherine Middleton, Stephen Connolly, Kaye Ferry, Eileen Goode, John Goode, David Viele

5. CONSULTANTS PRESENT


5.1. Ken Marchetti and Eric Weaver, Robertson & Marchetti, P.C. 

6. CALL TO ORDER


6.1. Director Proper called the meeting to order at 5:06 p.m. Director Proper made a motion to excuse Director Joe Hanlon from being present at the September 12, 2006 Board Meeting. Director Hanlon participated via conference call during the meeting Director Sackbauer seconded. Approved unanimously. 

7. APPROVAL OF 8/22/06 MEETING MINUTES

7.1. Director Proper moved to table the August 22, 2006 board meeting minutes to include changes requested by Director Proper to be reviewed at the next Board meeting on September 26, 2006. Director Sackbauer seconded. Approved unanimously.

8. PUBLIC INPUT OF ITEMS NOT ON AGENDA


8.1.1. Mr. John Goode input of the following:

8.1.1.1. A Vail resident stating he had three suggestions the Rec District should consider when evaluating the Golf Pro Position. The three suggestions are as follows:

8.1.1.2. Continue with current golf pro position and reevaluate Golf Pro Position in one year. 

8.1.1.3. Conduct Golf Pro Position survey to include input from community members and golfers.

8.1.1.4. Conduct Vail Golf Course Operations and Structure Survey to include input from community members and golfers.

8.1.1.5. Mr. Goode went on to state that Mr. Brent Redman and staff come from very prestigious courses and have full knowledge of customer service and how a golf course should be run. He stated Mr. Redman and staff do represent the highest in customer service and the Recreation District should be honored to have them as employees at the Vail Golf Course. He encouraged the Board to reconsider other options of raising revenue at the Vail Golf Course and not have it interfere with Mr. Redman and his staff. 

8.1.1.6. He concluded by stating Mr. Ortiz is doing a fine job as Director of the Vail Recreation District and he asked that Mr. Ortiz also consider his suggestions.

9. NATURE CENTER SITE VISIT

9.1. Mr. Ortiz gave a brief overview of the Nature Center, located at 841 Vail Valley Drive. Mr. Ortiz said Nature Center hikes, hut trips, programs and activity infromation is available on the Vail Rec District’s web site at www.vailrec.com or by calling the Nautre Center 970.479.2291.

9.2. Nature Center Director Tom Gaylord introduced himself and stated it was a pleasure welcoming the Board into the Nature Center that evening for a site tour. Mr. Gaylord said he was happy in receiving the exposure and stated the Nature Center programs and activities have grown tremendously.  Mr. Gaylord also stated Ms. Jamie Wilson has been a tremendous help in marketing and advertising the programs and activities the Nature Center has offered this summer. Mr. Gaylord stated visitor participation had been up compared with previous years and the Beaver Pond hike/tour has received the most popularity this summer. Mr. Tom Gaylord concluded by thanking the Board for their support and their visit.

10. NORDIC TRACK SEASON PASS PROPOSAL – KATHERINE MIDDLETON, STEVE SARRO

10.1. Mr. Steve Sarro stated on Wednesday Aug 16th, 2006 he, Ms. Katherine Middleton and Ms. Jamie Wilson met to discuss issues and concerns they experienced previous years at the Nordic Center and spoke about possible solutions for the upcoming season. Mr. Steve Sarro presented to the Board the following concerns, issues and possible solutions: 

10.1.1. CONCERNS:

10.1.1.1. Signage:  A significant amount of complaints come each year due to lack of proper signage on the track. Signs used in the past have been laminated paper signs stapled to wooden lathe. Due to weather conditions, these signs don’t last or look professional.

10.1.1.2. Maintenance: Each year the VRD spends thousands of dollars in maintenance alone for equipment used for grooming the ski and snowshoe courses. Currently, the snowcat is undergoing major repairs including replacing both wheel motors, tracks, belts and drive pump couplings.  Preventative maintenance is also being done for the upcoming season. Yearly maintenance totals an average of $18,000, not including the high cost of fuel.

10.1.1.3. VRD Assets: Certain areas of the course need to be maintained beyond the equipment. These include bridges and bathrooms located at the facility.

10.1.1.4. High School Championship Nordic Tournament: CHASA is hosting their championship tournament here this coming spring and there is much needed work to be done in preparation for the event to accommodate a large number of people.

10.1.1.5. Increase the amount of youth participation in Nordic skiing. 

10.1.2. SOLUTIONS:

10.1.2.1. Nordic skiers and snowshoers pay admission to access facility.

10.1.2.2. Selling season and daily passes will help to provide funds for the above concerns. 100 percent of the funds will go directly to the above listed areas for improvements.

10.1.3. RATE PROPOSALS (PRELIMINARY):

10.1.3.1. Ages 12 and up: $120; $80 before Thanksgiving

10.1.3.2. Under 12: $50

10.1.3.3. Eagle County High School Student fee: $70

10.1.3.4. Daily fee: $8; $5 after 1 p.m.

10.1.4. SIGNAGE:

10.1.4.1. Stable and well directed signs need to be placed at all entry points to the track to indicate the following:

10.1.4.2. The Nordic ski track

10.1.4.3. The snow shoe course

10.1.4.4. Ice climbing (if necessary)

10.1.4.5. Clubhouse check in to pay fee for Nordic use

10.1.4.6. No dog or foot traffic on ski track

10.1.4.7. Signs stating course distance and direction

10.1.4.8. Color coding signs for distance, direction and skill level

10.2. MORE TRACK AND YOUTH EVENTS:

10.2.1. In the future it is the goal of the VRD to have a versatile Nordic ski track that challenges all levels of experience, along with providing a good learning experience for new Nordic skiers. The long-term goal will be to specifically cater to younger skiers much like Vail Resorts does for its Youth Alpine Skiers.

10.2.2. Ms. Middleton suggested she would like to incorporate a possible terrain park, which would be fun for kids including hills, rollers and an obstacle course. She stated she would need to discuss in more detail with Mr. Steve Sarro and his team if it would even be possible to maintain and manage such a course and design. 

10.2.3. Ms. Middleton went on to state she feels it will not be a problem to collect a Nordic rack usage fee. She stated people are happy to pay in order to maintain a well-groomed Nordic track. She also went on to state it is important the VRD and Vail present a good product at the High School National Nordic Championship this spring.  She suggested the Nordic Center be maintained as the Vail world-class resort status.

10.2.4. Director Sackbauer suggested a focus group be organized to discuss these items immediately. Director Sackbauer requested staff provide information on community needs, what other Nordic centers offer and who the VRD would be competing with. Director Sackbauer stated the VRD needs a vision as it moves forward with the process and a focus group will help lead the organization to that point.

10.2.5. Director Proper asked how the VRD is going to get the word out to schools, Ski Club and the community about the added fees for use of the Nordic Track. Ms. Wilson stated a press release would go out along with a letter describing the fees to be distributed to all the user groups regarding the change. 

10.2.6. Director Proper asked if the Rec District was prepared for the National High School Nordic Championship. Ms. Middleton stated that Ski Club of Vail would do the majority of the work. She stated that Ski Club of Vail, Mr. Dan Weiland and Mr. Sarro would be meeting periodically to understand exactly what is needed for the event.

10.2.7. Director Hall Suggested that when a Nordic Ski Pass is in place, the VRD market it through e-mail blasts making the community aware that it is available for purchase for the 06-07 season.

11. GOLF COURSE IRRIGATION CONCEPTUAL DESIGN – STEVE SARRO

11.1. Mr. Steve Sarro gave a brief review of the golf course’s current irrigation system, explaining the history of the system and how it got to the current state it is in today. He stated that the irrigation system was originally built to fit the Vail Rec District Budget. He stated it is not a consistent system and is of poor design with many flaws, such as distributing water onto the streets, neighbors’ homes and in the river. The system has numerous types of heads and pipe sizes. It is made up of PVC Pipe and is abused each winter and spring with frost heaves with the amount of rock and soil. He stated that he current system puts out 1,100 gpm and between 2001 and 2005 the Vail Golf Club has used an average of 43.3 million gallons of water per year for the golf course. Additionally, during the spring charge up, the VRD looses up to 5 million gallons per year from broken pipes and leaks.

11.2. Mr. Steve Sarro went onto state that he has done his research on a few irrigation companies and has consulted with a few different irrigation designers and other superintendents from the Front Range and Western Slope area including Aspen Golf Course, Eagle-Vail Golf Course and the Cordillera Golf Course. He stated that he consulted with Mr. Larry Rogers Design Group, Lakewood CO who designed the Eagle-Vail, Roaring Fork, Cordillera, Eagle Springs and Green Gables Irrigation System. He went onto state that aerial photographs had been taken of the Vail Golf Course showing GPS locations of all greens and tees for the Vail Golf Course.  He stated that pressure gauge readings were also conducted and described what actually was taking place with in the system, pressure loss and gain, and he stated that the pipes take a very large amount of abuse. 

11.3. With this information and conclusion, Mr. Sarro stated that this gives the VRD an opportunity to become more proactive in water conservation, with a new irrigation system the District would save money and be more water conscientious regarding water conservation. Mr. Sarro stated that he fears if the VRD does not replace the system soon, the current irrigation system will fail next year and there will be no irrigation system. 

11.4. He stated that the future vision of a new irrigation would include pumps updated to 2,500-3,500 gpm to be able to water deep and infrequent, stronger turf grass, better design and features to prevent water from going unused in areas and the highest technology pipe to prevent problems in the winter and spring and putting water where it needs to go. 

11.5. Director Sackbauer resumed the conversation by stating he had acquired an agreement from 1983 between the Vail Recreation District and the Eagle River Water and Sanitation District, stating that the ERWSD has not lived up to that agreement and that the VRD should consider asking ERWSD for support on the purchase of the new irrigation system, not for the purchase or full cost of the system but a plan to somehow get them to purchase or fund the system with an interest free payback for example. This would benefit both entities and should be addressed immediately. Director Sackbauer stated he wants the comfort in knowing if a drought were to occur the VRD would be able to efficiently begin with watering the greens, tees, fairways, rough and natural cover. The implementation of a new irrigation system will allow the VRD to do just that. Along with the positive promotion of water conservation  

11.6. Director Proper asked how much the irrigation system would cost? Mr. Sarro said it would average between $2 and $3 million to be completed. Mr. Sarro stated the Eagle –Vail Irrigation system cost $2.1 million and Aspen about $3 million. Aspen concluded on the higher end. Director Proper asked how disruptive construction and implementation of the system would be. Mr. Sarro stated that they would work in parts of the course and in phases and reroute golfers as needed, along with possible shortening holes as needed. Mr. Sarro stated Aspen began construction in late Oct 05 and just finished this past August. Mr. Sarro stated construction could have started after the winter season, in April 06 and would have been completed same time. Mr. Sarro also included that major communication between the pro shop staff; superintendents and Construction Company take place during construction that will be the key to a successful installation. 

11.7. Director Sackbauer suggested a PowerPoint presentation be presented to the Eagle River Water and Sanitation District describing in detail the history, proactive steps being taken to correct this problem and ask for their help in the purchase of the new irrigation system. Director Sackbauer requested that conceptual handouts be given at the next Board Meeting September 26, 2006 describing the strategic steps being taken in effort to purchase a new irrigation system for the Vail Golf Course.

12. SPONSORSHIP PACKAGING AND SPECIAL EVENT PROMOTION – STEPHEN CONNOLLY

12.1. BACKGROUND

12.1.1. Mr. Steven Connolly reported that over the course of 2006, a number of discussions had been made with Mike Ortiz about ideas on how to generate revenue from district and department sponsorships.  The VRD also has talked about general and sometimes specific ideas related to increasing user fee revenue, along with general public relations and marketing strategies (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.1.2. In late June, Mr. Connolly began a process to research sponsorship specifics as well as develop relationships to bring concerts back to Dobson Ice Arena.  Mr. Connolly distributed information to the Board that included research involving interviewing and analyzing all departments.  Results of these steps will serve in the creation of sponsorship packages. Mr. Connolly stated he is happy to announce he has developed relationships in the concert industry that have combated the negative stigma associated with Dobson Ice Arena based on issues regarding event capacity (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.2. DEPARTMENT SURVEY

12.2.1. All department head surveys are complete. Mr. Connolly discussed advertising, marketing, sponsorships and an available inventory of benefits is in place detailed.  Mr. Ortiz has all of the survey reports.  In general, all departments except for sports, have little or no sponsorship revenue, but all have potential assets. A concerted effort will lead to better results (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.2.2. As it should be, the priorities of the department heads are: 1) the guests and 2) the facilities.  Marketing and sponsorship sales become a distant third.  The notable expectation is sports; VRD Sports Director Joel Rabinowitz delivers a strong effort to continue the successful procurement program that has been in place for over five years.  This should not be a surprise or a concern.  The VRD wants and needs great customer service. It must protect and effectively manage the assets entrusted to it by the Town of Vail. Mr. Connolly said developing and selling sponsorships is a specialized skill (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.3. SPONSORSHIP SALES EFFORTS

12.3.1. Sales efforts with local companies are in progress.  Feedback is positive regarding district-wide sponsorships.  Businesses may have favorite activities, but are open to add benefits from other departments.  This allows the VRD to increase the value of packages (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.4. DOBSON ARENA

12.4.1. The start of a new relationship with Live Nation (formerly Clear Channel) is progressing.  A date is already on hold for a concert in February.  Live Nation stated they would not book anything until after the first of the year when the ski season is in progress and Vail has people in town that will buy tickets (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.4.2. House of Blues has also been contacted.  Networking efforts with several smaller venues and smaller promoters are also under way.  This will help attract acts that might not normally come to Vail.  There is the option to promote shows directly, but the financial risk at this time it too great (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.5. GENERAL

12.5.1. The VRD is participating in the Local Marketing District’s (LMD’s) “8150 campaign”.  Ads are running in the Denver Post promoting “Eat.  Stay.  Play. in Vail for $81.50.”  The Vail Golf Club’s offer is $81.50 for a small bag of range balls, cart, one round of golf and a free beer at the Clubhouse Restaurant.  (Normally the price of a round of golf at this time is $80.00 and there is a $10.00 coupon that can be applied).  The promotion is good from August 18 through September 4.  This will serve two purposes.  First, this puts the Golf Club into Front Range advertising that the VRD cannot currently afford.  Second, this is an effort to get all of the VRD departments involved with VLMD campaigns and efforts a campaign.  In addition, VRD links are included on the Vail.com Web site and the people involved with the online calendar are receiving press releases from Jamie Wilson (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.5.2. Ideas pertaining to general advertising, the VRD web site and the Golf Club restructuring have also been shared with Mike Ortiz (Connolly, Executive Summary).

12.6. REVIEW OF REPORT ON EARLY CHILDHOOD IN EAGLE COUNTY – DIRECTOR HALL

12.6.1. Director Hall stated she is in full support of the Early Childhood Initiative and encouraged the other Board members to share that same support. She says the Rec District meets the many criteria that make up the Early Child Initiative in Eagle County. She stated that it is important for the Board to support the ballot initiative as a District. 

12.6.2. Both Director Wilson and Director Sackbauer stated they support the initiative as well. Director Sackbauer suggested staff draft a resolution stating the Board is in full support. Director Hall stated she would be the official spokesperson representing the VRD Board in support of this initiative.

12.6.3. Director Proper asked why taxpayers had to support this issue; he went onto ask why this initiative is not considered a voluntary decision for people to make a donation and why must taxpayer dollars have to fund childcare. He also questioned why is it not a choice for people.

12.6.4. Director of Youth Services, Chad Young explained to Director Scott Proper that any decision made through government-sponsored funds creates a broader base of opportunity and development. Director Proper agreed.

12.6.5. Director Hall suggested the resolution be presented at the next Board Meeting September 26, 2006. 

13. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR INPUT

13.1. ACTION ITEMS LIST

13.2. Director Sackbauer and Director Wilson – Requested that staff sell golf passes for fall 2006 and 2007 full season 
13.2.1. OUTCOME: Passes went on sale Labor Day weekend.  Staff is currently working on marketing strategies to increase awareness.

13.3. Director Sackbauer – Requested that staff be involved with TOV staff to find a site for a skate park

13.3.1. OUTCOME: Staff has met with TOV staff and analyzed two sites at Donovan Park (east and west ends). It has been determined that both sites have possibilities and TOV staff is now looking into the logistics and pros and cons of both sites. Mr. Ortiz stated the TOV has budgeted dollars in 2007 and is equally interested in finding a site for the skate park.

13.3.2. Director Sackbauer stated the VRD go to the Town of Vail immediately and request funds for a survey to be done for the skate park. Mr. Ortiz agreed to move forward with approaching the TOV.

13.4. Director Proper – Requested staff to compile an itemized deferred maintenance list.  A proposal from a professional engineer and/or architect on VRD managed sites.

13.4.1. OUTCOME: Borne Engineering started site work on September 12.  The work includes a Capital Expenditure Analysis and a Property Condition Evaluation with Physical Needs Analysis. Mr. Ortiz stayed that the VRD should receive compiled results at the beginning of November 06. The VRD will then submit those results immediately to the Town of Vail.

13.5. Director Hall – Requested and update on grants as a possible funding source for the District 

13.5.1. OUTCOME: Staff was able to contact Wally Piccone of Great Outdoors Colorado.  Mr. Piccone is going to provide some names of grant writers for the VRD to work with.  He also offered to meet with VRD and TOV staff to help organize plans to work together on funding projects. 

13.6. Director Sackbauer – Requested staff prepare a 12 month calendar identifying the topics that need to be dealt with far in advance of their need to occur, i.e. review Executive Director goals and objectives in February, review all winter programming in April, review golf and summer programming operations in October that can be distributed in the July 11th Board packet and then reviewed by the entire Board on July 11th OUTCOME: Staff has compiled a schedule of anticipated ice rentals for the coming fall and winter seasons.  Included is a proposed fee schedule for 2007-08.

13.6.1. OUTCOME: Staff has compiled a listing of dates for which they believe discussion regarding upcoming items should be addressed and has added suggestions for other topics made by the Board.

13.7. Director Proper – Requested that staff look into purchasing wind power credits 

13.7.1. OUTCOME: Staff inquired with Renewable Choice Energy, the same company the Town of Vail is currently using.  The following information is a quote for 100 percent replacement of electrical power for three years.

13.7.2. Director Sackbauer requested staff to produce a detailed report stating the positives and negatives of wind power credits for the VRD and come back with a proposal to present to the Board at the next Board Meeting, September 26, 2006. He also included that the VRD should get input from community members, as well as a cost to buy into wind power credits.

13.7.3. Director Proper stated that he is in full support of wind power credits and that the VRD calculate 100 percent wind power credits toward our electric utilities, the amount would be a benefit to the District.

13.8. BOD - Requested information on a lightning warning system to be installed in 2007. To be included as a capital item expense in the 2007 budget 

13.8.1. OUTCOME: Steve Sarro has been working on this item and expects to have information early next week.  Mr. Ortiz stated that he is still working on getting costs on both a lightening warning system and a lightening detection system and will hopefully have some numbers to the Board by next Board Meeting September 26, 2006.

13.8.2. Director Sackbauer requested that we include the Lightening Detection/Warning system as a capital expense item in the 2007 Budget.

14. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR INPUT

14.1. Mr. Ortiz stated that the summer is coming to an end and he stated that is was a very successful summer that included bike races, running races, the transfer of Camp Vail from the Golden Peak location to the Red Sandstone location and after-school programming. Mr. Chad Young has done a tremendous job with programming this summer and it continues to be a success.

14.2. He went onto thank Ms. Jamie Wilson for all the work she has put in this summer marketing and promoting the Vail Recreation District. Her work gave the Rec District a tremendous amount of exposure this summer, thank you.

14.3. Director Sackbauer inquired on the after school programming at Meadow Mountain Elementary. Mr. Young stated that is has been a low enrollment, but we have the funds to support the low numbers this year. If it continues to not gain the interest expected by the upcoming holiday season, the VRD will cancel the after-school program at Meadow Mountain Elementary.

15. BOARD MEMBER INPUT


15.1. Director Ken Wilson reported on the following:

15.1.1. Requested that the Vail Recreation District pay for the food prepared by Mr. Richard Brown at the Clubhouse Restaurant for the prayer service for Mr. Leroy Valencia hosted at the Vail Golf Course. The Board agreed that be done.  

15.2. Director Scott Proper reported on the following:

15.2.1. Stated that he had spoken with Mr. Mike Ortiz and Ms. Jamie Wilson about posting an editorial in the Vail Daily newspaper regarding the Golf Course Restructure. This will be outlining the democratic process in the decision the District has made regarding this restructure. This process will demonstrate our proactive communication to the community in the capacity the Vail Recreation District is able to.

15.3. Director Joe Hanlon reported on the following:

15.3.1. Requested that a plaque be displayed at the Vail Golf Course in memory of Mr. Leroy Valencia. Mr. Ortiz stated that would be done next spring along with the lift chair, both located on the old tee box on 10.

16. EXECUTIVE SESSION

16.1. Director Sackbauer made a motion to adjourn into Executive Session for the purpose(s) of: §24-6-402(4)(e), C.R.S., “Determining positions relative to matters that may be subject to negotiations; developing strategy for negotiations; and instructing negotiators.” Director Wilson seconded.  Approved unanimously

17. ADJOURNMENT

17.1. Director Sackbauer motioned to adjourn at 8:50 PM. Director Wilson. Approved unanimously.

___________________________

________________________

Michelle Hall, Secretary


Amy Ludke, Assistant Finance Manager
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